Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

September 10, 2012
Minutes 

Present:   Dorothy Cummings, Donnalee Cloutier, Joan F. Rogers, Lee Haynes, Dee Karnofsky, Cecile DeRoche-Cain, Michelle Anderson, Perry Blass, Larry Strout, Romy Spitz, Laurie Raymond, Suzanne Boras, Bob Barton, Priscilla Burnette, Stacy Lamontagne, Kevin Reilly, Christopher Morin, Polly Crowell, Jodi Benvie, Darla S. Chafin, David Marcolini, Jill Johanning, Peter Stuckey, Melissa Denis Porter, Bob Gauthier, Will Rowan, Inga Sullivan, Sasha Salzberg, Meredith Greig, Jen Billings, Brian L. McKnight, Rich Cantz, Tyler Ingalls, Libby Stone-Sterling, Karen Mason, Amanda Eisenhart, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Bonnie Brooks.  
Cullen Ryan welcomed the group and thanked everyone for coming, remarking it was great to see new faces.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  Cullen told the group he sent the minutes via email this month, but they are also available as a printable version (either in pdf or Word format as suggested).    
Cullen introduced today’s guest speaker, Libby Stone-Sterling.  She is the Assistant Director with the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation within the Department of Labor.  
Transition and Vocational Rehabilitation (VR): What’s New?  www.maine.gov/rehab/dvr/
Libby Stone-Sterling gave a quick overview of Vocational Rehabilitation.  The Division of Vocational Rehabilitation, also known as "VR," is a Department of Labor program that helps people who have disabilities to find, get, and keep a job.  VR helps people who have physical, mental, or emotional disabilities.  It used to be part of the Department of Education, but is perhaps a better fit within the Department of Labor because of sister programs offered at career centers.  Using State and Federal funds, VR is able to assist 10,000 people each year.  Libby was happy to inform the Coalition there is no longer a wait list for Transition Services at VR!  For the first time in 9 years, services are immediately available to all eligible individuals.  Libby said she thought people would have a different experience at VR than in years past.  There is a huge population of transition-aged kids (16-24 years) and a growing number of hearing-impaired individuals needing help.  Often, VR finds transition-aged children make up 40% of their case load, which is anywhere between 100-150 people at any one time.  VR is working closely with schools, particularly their special education departments.  There are 25 counselors with specialized knowledge around the state dedicated to transition services, one in each high school.  When the individual is ready, the department is ready.  

Question:  Who is eligible?

Response:  An individual must have a disability and a demonstrated need for VR services.

Question:  When should students apply?

Response:  VR encourages students to apply for VR services 2 years before they graduate high school, beginning at age 16.  VR wants to start relationship-building with individuals as soon as possible.  Blind and visually impaired students typically start earlier, at about age 14.  Each person will develop an IPE (Individualized Plan for Employment – not to be confused with schools’ IEP – Individualized Education Program).  While individuals may express certain work desires, VR services must be tied to a realistic plan.  For example, a child may say they want to become a veterinarian.  This may not be within their reach, but maybe something related would work.  VR has flexibility, but works within certain constraints.  Case in point, VR must be the payer of last resort.  If an individual wants to pursue secondary education, they must apply for financial aid.  VR may be able to pay the difference.  It is financially easier for VR to support students Maine colleges.  It is important to remember that VR is an eligibility program, not an entitlement program.  This means, if individuals don’t fulfill their end of the bargain, they can be dropped (at least for a while) from the program.  This happens when individuals with diagnoses, who are eligible, decide they aren’t interested in VR.  So, they don’t attend meetings and are dropped from the program.  This is a voluntary program which can be frustrating for parents and case managers.  But, if it doesn’t work now, maybe it will at a later date.               
Question:  When do you get to the least needy?
Response:  The Federal government mandated that if all individuals seeking assistance couldn’t be helped, the department had to prioritize services.  VR had to serve those with those with the most significant disabilities first.  But since the wait list has been cleared, the categories are open, and all who are eligible for assistance will receive help.   
Question:  Who does the paperwork?

Response:  Maine Medical Center Community Work Incentive Coordinators (CWICs) can help with paperwork.  (To find and contact a Coordinator in your area look on Maine Medical Center’s website: http://www.mmc.org/mmc_body.cfm?id=4881).  VR offers vocational guidance and assessment services and has developed a new curriculum for transition-aged children that it is happy to share.  It can be offered in schools or as a stand-alone, in its entirety or just pieces.  The goal is to help young people get ready for work.  Not everyone is getting life skills, social skills or good work skills.  There is also a pilot program for an adult version.  VR is hoping it can be used in different programs and settings to build an individual’s skills.  VR can also help with work-related technologies, working closely with Community Rehabilitation Providers. 
Question:  How do you allocate limited resources?

Response:  VR undertook an extensive overhaul, with lots of policy and procedural changes.  We found ways to use funds more wisely and it is how we were able to clear the wait list.  If an individual needs long term job coaching or other supports beyond what VR offers, they are referred to DHHS.  VR and DHHS are working collaboratively to access various funding and programs as needed and available.  A lot of times people err on the side of not referring people to VR.  We encourage all eligible individuals to apply.  VR is also trying to make programs more complimentary to those offered in the schools.  We’re doing more cross-training and increasing education.     

Question:  As a case manager, I may or may not look to VR for help.  What if someone is on the cusp, they may need support from VR but we’re not sure.  Can I get feedback from VR? 

Response:  Yes.  It can be confusing. Sometimes longer term support is needed but VR might be able to help somewhat.  VR services can be accessed even if someone if on the DHHS wait list.  An individual doesn’t have to be receiving special education to get services from VR (one can be on the 504 plan or no plan).  VR can also help with self-employment options. 

Question:  Wouldn’t an individual have to have a high level of intelligence to be self-employed?  

Response:  They may have to have support.  VR can help identify those who can help the individual, for example, to keep the books.  We have DVD about a young man who became self-employed that we can loan out.  There is also an orientation video on VR’s website.

Question:  What is considered long term support? 

Response:  Usually, 2-3 hours a week.  Check-ins and interaction on the job site are limited.  

Question:  Is it easier to build natural supports now?   
Response:  We are moving in that direction.  We realize Maine is approaching a cliff, having one of the oldest demographics in the nation.  Everyone has to be available to work.  VR is helping employers think of those they haven’t considered in the past.  There is a national effort towards greater inclusion that includes the Chamber of Commerce and some large corporations.  Here in Maine, Tambrands/Proctor & Gamble are interested in finding new workers. 

Question:  October is National Disability Awareness month.  It’s an opportunity to acknowledge employers who hire people with disabilities.  Do you celebrate them? 

Response:  Yes, and we have activities that highlight it.  Governor LePage is very invested in seeing people with disabilities find work.  (For more information and ideas on National Disability Awareness month go to: www.dol.gov/odep/topics/ndeam/  ).
Question:  What changed to allow the wait list to be cleared up?

Response:  Management had a vision.  Everyone in the department searched for better ways to run the department and deliver services.  With stimulus money we were able to learn from the State of Washington’s model.  We changed policies and procedures.  We collected more data asking questions like, “What’s happening? What service needs are increasing? Who was waiting for services?  This allowed us to make smarter decisions.  As a result of the positive changes, ten new positions were just approved by the Governor.  

Question:  Who are the losers in the process?   
Response:  We hope no one.  Our numbers are going up and we have set higher expectations of ourselves.  

Comment:  Typically when things change there are winners and losers.  The old wait list was so discouraging.  The response time now is so much better.  It gives consumers the oomph to keep going.  It’s very rewarding for people who are ready.  

Question:  What is happening with the Division for the Blind and Visually Impaired?

Response:  The Division for the Blind is also working closely with schools.  They are working with people all the way up to employment and staying in their own homes.  They start much younger and work with older folks, VR is in the middle.

Question:  What about re-opening cases? For example, a person has gone already gone through the system but now needs a hearing aid, but now their case is closed.  Can it be re-opened?

Response:  People with hearing issues should get in touch with Terry Morrell, (director of the Division for the Deaf, Hard of Hearing and Late Deafened), he’s the best contact.  T: 470-7668, TTY: 623-7957, Terry.L.Morrell@maine.gov
Question:   Is there career counseling for regular folks?

Response:  We received a Federal grant, “Disability Employment Initiative” that will allow up to do a lot more cross-training and joint training.

Libby recommended Coalition members reference the website:  www.employmentforme.org  VR plans on adding more information on transition services to the website soon.  She also handed out an informational brochure  .\Vocational Rehabilitation Services Brochure.pdf and her card.  She encouraged those with questions to contact her:  Toll-free TTY (888) 755-0023, Toll-Free (800) 698-4440, Telephone:  (207) 623-7943, Fax:  (207) 287-5292. 
End of presentation.
DHHS Updates:

Cullen introduced Karen Mason and jokingly announced the elimination of their wait lists.

Karen:  As of last Tuesday, we are now the Office of Aging and Disability Services (OADS,  www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/ ).  Three of the four program administrators have been hired;  Brian McKnight, who is joining us today, in Portland/Southern Maine Region,  Martha Perkins in the Bangor Region, and Juanita Goetz in the Caribou Region.  The position in the Lewiston/Augusta/Rockland Region has been re-posted.  
Wait list updates;  14 people have been offered Section 21 waiver services, leaving 185 people in Priority 1, 238 people in Priority 2, 294 people in Priority 3, for a total of 717 people.  Sixty five people have been offered Section 29 waiver services, leaving 421 people waiting.  There are 207 people on both lists. 
SIS (Supports Intensity Scale):  As of last week, 418 interviews were complete.  That’s 84% of the sample.  We’re on track to finish the planned interviews by the end of the month.   
DHHS is required to put contracts out to bid.  ESM (Empowering – Supporting - Mentoring) was awarded a contract and will assume scheduled respite, transition respite, and emergency respite and housing as of October 1st.  ESM has offices across the state. 

Question:  Is this information on ESM’s website ( www.esm-communityrehab.com )? 
Karen:  I am drafting a letter with all this information to send to families and providers.

Question:  Eighteen and older is for adult services?

Response:  Yes.

End of DHHS updates.

Bar Harbor Housing

Cullen introduced Dee Karnofsky who is working on creating housing for adult with developmental disabilities in the Bar Harbor area.  What’s going on in Bar Harbor?

Dee:  We have a 19 year old son who cannot live independently.  He is on the wait list, classified as a Priority 2.  In looking for housing for our son, we discovered just how much need there is in the area.  We thought if everyone banded together, we could build something.  We created a non-profit and tried to raise some money to fund the eventual project.  We visited other models and were impressed with the Camphill Farms Community in New York, Plowshare Farm in New Hampshire and Heartbeet Lifesharing in Vermont.  The ideas of building individual homes within a community, having host families, pairing neuro-typical people with disabled people, collective engagement by working on the farm or in a workshop, and emphasizing process – not product, was very appealing to us.  Everyone had a job, and completed it in whatever time it took.  Volunteers and host families worked and ate together.  At Heartbeet it cost $44,000 per year for each person, $200,000 per year for each house.
Comment:  The Waldorf Schools are sisters to Camphill Farms.  My son lived in a Camphill Village for 10 years.  The people working there got housing, food and other needs met but really have to be bound to the lifestyle.
Question:  Why did he leave?

Response:  After 10 years, at the age of 28, he wanted to drive his own ship.  At Camphill, decisions were being made for him.  He wanted to live on an organic farm in Maine.  That didn’t quite work out, but now he has his own thing going.  
Comment:  We’re not trying to push Camphill.  We just want to find a place that takes care of a person’s social, work, and housing needs.   
Comment:    I think Campbell has expanded beyond their original model.

Question:   What kind of animals did they have?
Response:  Cow, goats, chickens, llamas. 

Comment:  On the farm my son was on, the sheep escaped!  But, it was a wonderful household, people could come and go, lively, yeasty, but it can get ingrown.  I’d be happy to help (Joan Rogers).
Question:  Are you looking for interest?

Response:  We found more need than we bargained for, like the 39 year old who hasn’t left his mother’s house in years.  We’ve talked to everyone, including housing authorities, about this.  There are many people who would fail without their parents’ help.  Heartbeet started as a small community, just four people.  It is growing but will cap out at 20.  The most important part, it’s hard to find committed people.  We tried to buy a farm but we couldn’t get the group to stay together.  Another big problem is there aren’t any spaces these residential places.  Ninety percent of graduating high school students who need support end up at home with their family.  There’s no fallback position.  There are no openings at the half dozen places in New Hampshire, nor in those in New York or Vermont.

Comment:  My son got a waiver early on.  He has the same diagnosis as your son.  

Response:  We adopted our son from the State of Maine when he was 4 years old.  By 7th or 8th grade we recognized he didn’t have any friends.  In high school he was lonely but was on sports teams.  The minute high school ends…. .

Comment:  Segmented services.  It matters which services you’re using.  But my 27 year old can be abusive.

Comment:  Our son was physically abusive and it just didn’t work with our grandchildren.  We recently transitioned him into low income housing and he gets service through Section 65.  But no worker has been found for him yet.  Our family provides all the support.  Oppositional defiance – it exists.  College of the Atlantic is interested in working with people with disabilities and Hannafords is great to work with.  Our son likes and wants to work and has even volunteered to wash police cars.

Comment:  Loneliness is on ongoing problem.

Comment:  My son goes to the Morrison Center’s horticultural program five days a week.  He’s not interested in having friends, but he’s busy and working with good people and has good supports.  (Morrison Center, www.morrison-maine.org).     
Comment:  We’re not expecting friendships.
Comment:  We’d like to keep this conversation going.   

Dee handed out invitations to an upcoming meeting in Bar Harbor to discuss the unmet needs of adults with developmental disabilities in her community.  Thursday, September 27, 2012, 5:00-7:00PM at the Jesup Library in Bar Harbor.  FMI call 288-4365.    ..\Bar Harbor Community Forum Invitation.pdf  She also distributed contact information for Heartbeet Lifesharing, Plowshare Farm, and Camphill Village.  ..\Heartbeet, Plowshare, Camphill Village Info.pdf
End of discussion.

Legislature Updates

Nothing is happening nationally right now and nothing probably will until after the election.  Our legislature isn’t in session so it’s an excellent time to connect with your local legislator.  It’s often too hectic to meet with them when they are in session.  Please consider doing this.  (This was enthusiastically reinforced by Representative Peter Stuckey who was in attendance).
MaineHousing Update 
There is a change in leadership at MaineHousing (MH). For all intents, John Gallagher will be the new director at MH.  He has been with the Westbrook Housing Authority for 14 years and has real world development experience.  His appointment may represent meaningful change.  MH is sending signals there are no resources for supportive housing until services become a realistic possibility.  We stand ready to pressure MH when services become available.  Because of the Melville Supportive Housing Act from 2010 (which this Coalition supported, and our federal Delegation helped enact due to our support), Section 811 through HUD is an emerging option.  It is a funding source for the development of housing for persons with disabilities.  Details are emerging about current changes with this program.   There are Section 8 resources on the horizon for including people with disabilities in straightforward low income tax credit housing, maybe 5-6 of the units in a property with 25-35 apartments.  Clearwater Bend is a pilot project that is working very well.  It is a tax credit project that has embedded supportive housing as a component.  There may be as many as 60 Section 8 vouchers targeted for people with disabilities coming into Maine.  We will keep you apprised of this, but we will really need services to catch up with this potential housing match.
Outreach to Parents of Younger Children  
No specific updates but we are very happy to see special education teachers here today.  Bob Barton is working on seeing that an informative write-up the Coalition provided will go out to children’s services and case managers.  
Question:  What’s going on with children’s’ waivers, the under 18 programs? 
Question:  Are we going to have a representative from children’s services here? 
Karen:  I will look into it.  We are getting a new organizational chart together, but not all the names have been filled in yet.  

Question:  You’ll eventually get contracts out?
Karen:  We’re in a holding pattern right now.
Comment:  I really appreciate people coming to discuss their children so openly.  Is there a state group trying to address children’s issues out there?  Is that part of the state’s responsibility?  Are they developing a set of options with levels of need?  Is any state agency trying to solve the problems? 
Response:  This Coalition is trying to do just that. 

Comment:  Vanessa Bell (Maine Adult Guardianship Services) came to speak to us about guardianship issues.  It might be helpful if you spoke to her. 

Comment:  The needs are critical and scary.

Comment:   If something happens to me, there are no other options.

Comment:  SUFU (Standing Up For Us) is also concerned and has talked about this.
End of discussion
Advocacy Transition   www.drcme.org  
Jodi Benvie is the advocate working in Region 1 (Cumberland and York Counties).  She has the Coalition meeting as a standing appointment on her calendar.  Jodi has been working for DRC for over seven years and is one of the co-team leaders for the transition.  All the new advocates have hit the ground running.  Please refer to this link for office locations and contact information:   \\TERMINAL\Shared\CHOM\Cullen\Advocacy\Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services 2006\DRC Advocacy Contacts 2012.pdf  and the DRC website for other updates.     
Upcoming event
Transitioning to Adulthood” – presented by the Autism Society of Maine, October 6, 2012, Augusta Civic Center
..\Transitioning to Adulthood-Autism Society.pdf
DD Continuum of Care Update:

We are moving in the right direction.  Karen Mason and Jim Martin are working with us on implementing our ideas.

Question:  We are anxious to know what rules can be changed.   
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Cullen presented two versions of the website home page, the current iteration and the redesign.  The redesign was overwhelming preferred by the group!  But to make this a reality, WE NEED YOUR PHOTOS!  Please send photos you’d like to share to Cullen via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo.  Just a reminder, the website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  
Next meeting:  Due to the holiday - October 15, 2012, 12-2PM.   Featured Speakers:  Frances Ryan and Gary Wolcott – DHHS Wraparound program called Homeward Bound.    
! November meeting:  Friday, November 2, 2012, 1-3PM, DHHS, 161 Marginal Way, Rooms A & B, Portland.  Joint meeting with SMACT – We have been looking for ways to join forces with SMACT.  This joint meeting is one way for us to collaborate.   
Unless otherwise decided (as with October and November this year):  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  
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